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CHAIRMAN'S REPORT

This is my last newsletter as Chairman of the Lynchmere Society as due to the demands of my working life I will be standing down at the end of April. I will be handing over to Michael Shaw who, as many of you know, has lived in Lynchmere for over 40 years and has recently retired form the Foreign and Commonwealth Office. He is already a member of the management committee and has been a regular at volunteer days. I will continue my commitment to the society as a member of the management committee and as Finance Director.

I am very pleased with the progress the Society has made during my time as Chairman which is largely due to the efforts of the management committee. I would, however, like to draw particular attention to the following :

Grazing

Despite initial concerns expressed by some members and users of the commons, the cows have proved easy going, low maintenance and have become quite an attraction in themselves. They have been wonderful at controlling scrub and seem quite happy to co-exist with walkers, dogs, horses and cyclists. More on this later in the newsletter.

Restoration of the commons

Those of you who have the opportunity to visit the commons will have noticed the progress that has been made in recreating the habitat that supports the flora and fauna adapted to lowland heath, in particular, removing birch scrub and promoting regrowth of heather.

With the financial assistance of Lynchmere and Fernhurst Parish Council, in the last couple of years we have also created three new areas of hazel coppice and have planted over 1000 trees. We propose to continue developing coppice `cants' and to bring into management those areas of the commons which are not suited to heather regeneration.

Volunteers

Whilst much of the management activity is undertaken by contractors the society continues to rely on a dedicated band of volunteers who undertake specific and valuable tasks throughout the year. If you wish to join this select band for a few hours a month, please either get in touch with Hilary Adair or just turn up on one of the volunteers' days detailed in the newsletters.

Other Activities

The society has a broader set of objectives than just managing the commons. For those of you are unfamiliar with the charter they are:

To promote high standards of planning and architecture in or affecting the area of benefit

To educate the public in the geography, history, natural history and architecture of the area of benefit "

To secure the preservation, protection, development and improvement of features of historic or public interest in the area of benefit

By their nature, these activities area not as visible as the ongoing management of the commons but considerable effort has been put into creating an archive of material and providing input into the Chichester District Council's informal consultation.

None of the achievements highlighted could have been achieved without the efforts of all the management team and I would like to close by thanking them for all their help and hard work.. They all give their time voluntarily and without them the Lynchmere Society would not be such an effective locally focused organization.






Winter Work Programme September 06 - March 07

 

The winter work programme (our 5th and last year under the current HLF funded management plan) has now all but finished with the commencement of the bird nesting season on 1st March. We have continued to restore and maintain the areas of heathland cleared in earlier years and this has meant that the focus of work has been upon the management of scrub, primarily birch, pine and gorse. 

 

A big thank you to everyone who has turned out both on the organised volunteer days, and in between, to deal with the everyday activities, because we couldn't do it without you!

  

Scrub Management. Roy Wolfe has been working on Marley common (compartment 11 - south of Marley Lane) where large areas of gorse scrub which was becoming overgrown have been cut back, and together with some very successful volunteer days has seen a massive improvement in the encroachment of scrub. Marley common is not grazed and so the control of scrub by hand and by machinery is necessary.  We have used the tractor and swipe to revisit areas on Lynchmere and Stanley commons building on the work undertaken last year. 

 

Woodland Management. Merrist Wood students have been with us again this year and have thinned a section of birch woodland upon the Stanley plateau (Compartment 4, south of Danley farm) to improve the habitat for growth of heather and around the area of bilberry which we hope to encourage. It will also improve the quality of the birch woods as have too many scrubby trees, too close together produces a poor habitat. Unfortunately the extraction of the timber coincided with the wettest period of the year (now a dim memory with all the sunshine) and produced deeper ruts than we had wanted. The good news is that we have managed to avoid the ride alongside the electricity pylons, and that churning of the ground often encourages the heather seed bank so in future years we may see enhanced habitats from this work. In the meantime we are working to remove the ruts especially where paths cross them.

 

Coppicing. A further cant of hazel coppice (600 whips) has been planted this year adjacent to Danley Farm by Mark Busby and we have made a large effort to provide an environmentally friendly dead hedge using brash from the scrub clearance to protect the young plants from grazing. This should also help protect the large numbers of bluebells which the cattle love at this time of year. The brash hedge is almost completed and should be finished in the next week or two.

 

Volunteer Projects. A large number of volunteer days have been held and a diverse range of projects achieved or assisted by the volunteers, some of whom just keep on going! The volunteers have cut back rhododendron on Stanley, cleared the cattle grid and cleared Birch saplings from the coppice area (compartments 1 & 2), Dug out the ditch, cleared fallen trees, cleared scrub, cleared trees around the ponds, assisted with the fencing of the Hazel and fenced the Aspen on Lynchmere (compartment 4, 5 and 6), cleared scrub from the heather areas on the small Lynchmere triangle (compartment 10), and assisted with the Marley work (compartment 10).   

 

As well as during the organised days the volunteer team continues to work on projects throughout the year, as well as clearing paths, fallen trees from the fences and numerous other jobs as they arise. A big thank you to all of the volunteers who have turned up and made such a big contribution to the restoration and maintenance of the commons. 

 

Electricity Way-leave Clearance. Coincidentally this year has seen contractors clear along the line of the electricity pylons on both Marley and Lynchmere commons. 

 

Summer Programme. During the summer work is restricted to the minimum in order not to disturb the habitat for the wildlife, in particular the national important and rare ground nesting birds that we are trying to attract back to the commons. We will be mowing the paths and cutting bracken during around June and July as usual.

 

Chemical Free. just a reminder that the committee took the decision last year, in conjunction with the commencement of grazing, not to use chemicals in the management of the habitats. This means that the scrub and bracken management are no longer chemically controlled. Our bracken management has switched over to the use of a roller or bruiser and a scythe. Yes a scythe. It has proven very effective and you may well see me out and about towing the bruiser with my little Landrover or scything the bracken this summer. Ideally we will also not be using chemicals for the control of rhododendron regrowth or the treatment of stumps. We have even switched to using environmentally friendly vegetable oil in our chain saws. There is more regrowth than we would have with the use of chemicals and we are having to rework the same areas to annually to achieve our aims but the cattle are having a huge impact upon the regrowth of scrub and bracken and we will be working alongside them to maintain and improve upon their work.

 

Mark Allery

Bracken

Pteridium. Aqulinum

Anybody who walks the commons cannot fail to recognize the distinctive smell of bracken. Bright and fresh in the spring after if unfurls its head from the soil it grows quickly and the tall summer fronds, fresh and green even in hottest summer, rock from side to side in the gentlest of breezes. (it can grow very tall indeed, the record being 13 feet! In Savernake Forest, Wiltshire) Then n autumn bracken’s browns, bronzes and yellows add very special colour to the landscape.

At its tallest in high summer if offers shelter and protection for birds and small mammals. Beneath a stand of bracken it will be cool and dampt and you will often find meadow plants that would not otherwise survive the hot summer sun.

Bracken has however gained a bad reputation principally becaquse it is a primary coloniser. Most farmers curse it as it aggressively invades pasture and sterilises good grazing land. But it is also described as ‘…abundant, durable, versatile and free’!

It’s chief uses were as packing and padding, for instance in transporting slates, glassware or lining baskets and boxes of fruit and vegetables. When dried it would make excellent winter bedding for chickens, rabbits and even cattle. Tied to the end of a long pole it was sometimes used to sweep chimneys. There are also reports of boiling it down and the extract being used for curing leather to make chamois and kid leather, and in soap.

An order was made as follows in 1764 … ‘No person whatsoever shall cut or cause to be cut any fern on the common called Berkhamsted common from the first day of June until the first day of September yearly under pain of forfeiting and paying for every offence the sum of forty shillings.’

The great bracken rush was clearly and exercise in self regualation, the bracken cutters would line up and wait for the church bell to strike midnight before rushing out and staking their claim.

It has always been used as a thatching material on temporary shelters and as fuel or tinder but nowadays it is more often used as protection from forst for sensitive plants in the garden. Some people have experimented with it as a mulch for the garden and swear by it but the idea has never really caught on.

During years of extreme drought when the grass is too dry the cattle will graze the bracken but it should not be encouraged as it is toxic to all animals and will cause serious changes in the composition of the blood. The spores which appear as a very fine dust from the underside of the leaves in Autumn are suspected to be carcinogenic.

 Note for John Prescott:

THE LAW DOTH PUNISH MAN OR WOMAN

THAT STEALS THE GOOSE FROM OFF THE COMMON

BUT LETS THE GREATER FELON LOOSE THAT STEALS THE COMMON FROM THE

GOOSE.

Anon

On Enclosures in 18th century
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NEWSLETTER


Life President : Michael Tibbs Vice President : John Hooker�Chairman : Robert Dows-Miller 07775 548309�Membership Secretary : Louise Searight 01428 723715�Volunteer Warden and Pond Warden : Hilary Adair 01428 643219�Executive Committee : Hilary Adair Mark Allery, Mark Busby, Stuart Ibbotson , Nic Mann, Laura Ponsonby,�Judy Rous, Ian Russell, Michael Shaw.


ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING


Friday 18th May 7.30 for 8.00 pm�St Michaels Hammer (next to Hardman Hoyle Memorial Hall)�Speaker : Mark Allery on the uses of trees, past & present


Please come along as we will be discussing exciting new developments


BARBECUE 


Saturday 23rd June 6.00 pm�An evening of food and fun in the woods at Danley bottom charcoal site�as a special thank you all those who have helped during the year�EVERYBODY WELCOME


VOLUNTEER DAYS�SUNDAY 6th & SUNDAY 20th MAY�Bracken pulling�Meet at the TLS notice board, Lynchmere





MICHAEL SHAW and his family


have lived on Marley since 1965. He has always taken a lively interest in the environment and has been a life member of the National Trust for 40 years. His other interests include theatre and worldwide travel. He is also a keen cricket player and has played locally against Lynchmere, Fernhurst and Lurgashall.





Now that he has fewer demands on his time from the work place, he is able to give more time to local initiatives and to offer some of his time and commitment to the Lynchmere Society. We are delighted that he has agreed to become our new chairman.


ROBERT DOWS MILLER


became our Chairman when John and Jo Smith left for new challenges in Cheshire two years ago. When John handed over to Robert, no one envisaged how much more of a commitment the administration of the Society would become.





Since we became substantial property owners the Society's commitments have grown considerably. We were advised that in addition to being a registered charity we should become a limited company. Robert came to our rescue. With his knowledge and expertise, Robert has been able to guide us through the money maze and has successfully grappled with Companies House on our behalf. We are grateful to Robert for coming to our aid and value his help enormously.





As the commitment to administering a limited company is far greater, it is more realistic and agreeable all round if we divide the responsibilities and thus the workload. At the next AGM we are very pleased that Robert has agreed to continue to help us as Financial Director and Michael Shaw will take over as Chairman.





BEN PITE : 1925 - 2006


Besides being an accomplished water colour artist, Ben was passionate about natural history and the countryside which led him into his long term involvement as a member of the National Trust Blackdown Committee, on which he served for many years.





He lived on Marley for a total of 66 years and was regularly involved in local community activities. He was a great supporter of the Lynchmere Village Appraisal in 1989 for which he collected commentaries from some of the older residents on their life and work in the village. It was through this that he built up and annotated an amazing collection of photographs of the houses, people and landscape of Lynchmere. We are very lucky to have this unique archive, meticulously documented and which is now stored in a specially built cupboard in the Hardman Hoyle Hall.





Ben was a member of the executive committee of the Lynchmere Socieyty at the time we acquired the commons. He was one of our most trusted and enthusiastic volunteers and always enjoyed helping with the bonfires on Marley Common. He also defined, on the ground, the somewhat complicated boundary between the Society's and the National Trust's part of Marley Common.





We remember him as a friendly, quiet, patient and courteous man.





He will be greatly missed.
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HELP !


VOLUNTEERS NEEDED


I am hoping to create a record of all our volunteers so that I can contact each of you quickly and easily when necessary.





At the moment there are no less than 95 volunteers (not counting the under 16s) on my list but ... when it comes to volunteer days, the same faithful workers turn out (about 6 on average). Some of you who have volunteered we have never seen at any of the volunteer days. It is possible that we have not effectively explained what is involved in being a volunteer when we send out the membership forms. Whatever the reason we need YOUR help.





Everybody is welcome to the outdoor volunteer days on the commons which usually involve clearing scrub and building a bonfire. The dates are always published in the newsletter on a separate page so that you can tear it out and stick it on your fridge as a reminder !





On any volunteer day it is important to be able to judge who might be coming. As you can appreciate, it is both expensive and time consuming to have to telephone everybody to remind them what we are doing so it would be enormously helpful if you could let me know (by phone or e-mail) if you are intending to come along.





Volunteering does not just mean outdoor work on the commons. On this page I have tried to list all the possible ways you might be able to contribute. Please could you let me know of any particular interest or skill that you feel could offer on a volunteer basis and return the page to me.











HELP !


Availability for volunteering:





Weekdays


(please state which days/am or pm)





Sundays





Please tick/underline how you think you might be able to help:





Artist/Illustrator Photography


Graphics/IT Archive


Promotion and Sales Admin/membership Fundraising Parties/Events Plant/Insect surveys Bird watching Commons volunteers


Your name:


Your address:








Your tel. no:


Your email:





Please return to:


Hilary Adair


38 Hammer Lane, Haslemere, Surrey GU27 3QY	01428 643219





CATTLE ON THE COMMONS


The Shetland cattle that graze locally has now become a herd of 40. Those that graze on the two Lynchmere commons are usually non breeding cows which are sometimes joined during the grazing season by cows in calf





Last October/November there were 6 new additions to the herd (5 boys and 1 girl) which are all growing well. Four of these have been on the `roundabouts' field by Lynchmere Green until recently. Another calf was born in February (another boy) but the main calving time will be late March, early April.





The number of cows on each common, or stocking density, is vital to maintain even grazing. Too many cows can result in overgrazing and the vegetation will not be able to recover during the spring/summer growing season. Too few cows and some parts of the common are likely not to be grazed, nor even visited, by the cows at all. Ideal stocking densities will vary greatly according to day length and temperature. The colder, shorter days of winter restrict plant growth and summer droughts will have the same effect so the numbers of cattle will vary accordingly. On the larger of the two commons stocking density varies between 4 and 11 and on the smaller common, between 2 and 6.





During the winter, when there is very little grass available, the resourcefulness of Shetland cattle is evident and they will start to forage amongst the shrubs and trees. They will browse the heather, gorse, bilberries and early buds on young trees and branches within their reach - they have even been seen browsing holly leaves. They will also forage on what seems like bare ground but they could be finding young shoots, exposed roots, fallen fruits and moss to feed on. This varied diet appears to provide them sufficient nutrition which is born out in their general health and body weight.





One of the most prized qualities of Shetland cattle is their ability to produce healthy calves that grow quickly - in other words they're great mothers ! All the cows in calf are moved to richer pasture just prior to calving and we hope that the two that have spent winter on the commons will also produce healthy calves as this will be a good indication as to the quality of grazing on the commons.





The slope above Danley Farm has been now been opened up by the felling of birch we expect the cattle spend more time there. For a long time the





tree canopy on the slope has been quite dense so at ground level there is little grass. As the cattle move in we hope a mix of grasses and herbaceous plants will follow and become established. The slope faces north east so we expect the mix of plants eventually to differ from the sunnier more exposed areas. It also provides us a good opportunity to find out just how much the presence of cattle affects the regrowth of birch scrub.


PIP'S PAW NOTES


"What a winter !-rain, rain, rain, more rain and then mud. Mud right up to my elbows and I don't like it. The horses don't seem to tiKe it much either, I can tell - if they can't get along their own tracks they come along the footpaths which makes them muddy as well. We should all stick to the paths really because I heard that it's best if we don't trample the plants.





All the rain seems to make the trees fall over, Probably because of the wind that comes with the rain in winter. I don't mind so much because it means we have to get up early and go out to check the fences and paths -just to make sure that the cows can't get out and there's nothing dangerous. Some of the ground is S0 WET! - probably another reason why the trees fall over quite a lot.





I don't think the cows like the rain much either, maybe because they find it difficult to eat when it's wet. They look just fine to me, big and fat and fluffy.





It's March already and we dogs are supposed to be on our best behaviour ... because of the birds, m y mum says. In the spring they are nesting and we mustn't disturb them; then their young ones need to feed so until 5eptember we've got to take care. We're very lucky in Lynchmere because so long as we behave nobody minds too much - in other places you have to be on the lead ALL THE TTME.





Anyway, I hope I'll see you out and about. Make sure you come to our party in the summer; there's bound to be a big fire and loads to eat - it'll be Fun)."








